

A Virtual Meeting of the Select Board 

Thursday June 18, 2020, 6pm 

Present were:

Dennis Guilfoyle - Chair
Dr. Dennis J. Teehan - Vice Chair
James A. MacDonald 
Sarah E. MacDonald
Dimitria Sullivan

Meeting brought to order at 6:04 pm

Pledge of Allegiance

	Ms. Sullivan stated Pursuant to Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 Order suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law MGL C. 30A, §18 and the Governor’s March 23, 2020 Emergency Order imposing strict limitations on the number of people that may gather in one place, the June 11th Select Board meeting will be conducted via remote participation by the Board. Remote meetings have both advantages and drawbacks. They allow more flexibility for the public to attend meetings, while simultaneously being harder to facilitate than face to face meetings. To balance our commitment to rich public participation and our commitment to having efficient, productive meetings, this meeting is being conducted using the Zoom webinar platform. This platform does put the visual focus on the Board members and other “panelists” who are integral to each agenda item. The public will be invited to make comments, if they wish to do so, during portions of the meeting designated for public comment. Tonight, we will ask for public comment during our Dedham Citizens Open Discussion portion of the agenda, which is scheduled approximately for 7:10. Please note the other agenda items will only be discussed by the Board. Over the course of the meeting, we will announce how many members of the public are in attendance, and we will include screen shots of the participant list with the minutes.
		
	To comment, we ask that attendees use the Raise Hand function to signal interest in speaking. Staff will unmute, and if possible, enable video of the attendee asking a question or providing a comment. If you have joined via the webinar, the Raise Hand function the located on the bottom of your Zoom screen. If you have dialed in, press *9 to Raise Your Hand. We will start first with those attendees who joined the meeting via the Zoom webinar link and once all those questions/comments are complete, we will proceed to those attendees who joined the meeting via phone. 

	You must state your name and address for the record.

	In addition, members of the public are invited to use the Q & A function located on the bottom of your Zoom screen to type in questions and/or comments throughout the meeting. The Board and staff will not answer questions live unless necessarily needed for informational purposes. All Q&A will be included in the record of the meeting and taken under consideration by the Board, possibly later.  Dr. Cocchi stated that 
Dedham Citizens – Open Discussion

Dr. Michael Cocchi – 188 Walnut Street

Dr. Cocchi asked the Board for an update regarding the official fact check 
Communication, that he thought the Town was going to provide, pertaining to the 
abandoned Rail Corridor and the proposed Rail Trail Project. Dr. Cocchi continued, 
saying that the friends of the Heritage Rail Trail sent a communication to this Board, on 
December 30, 2019 asking the Town to address some false information regarding the 
proposal, the size of the parcel, the 900-foot segment that is owned by the MBTA, the 
development happening in Yard 5 and a few others. Dr. Cocchi added that he feels the 
community deserves some official clarification on the information as it relates to this
project and this question. Dr Cocchi feels that this information should come from the 
Town Government.
 
Dr. Teehan Stated that he is disappointed that the document has not been finalized. Dr
Teehan stated that we should really get this information out as soon possible. 

Mr. Goodwin informed all that he has been working with Counsel and he expects it to be 
out by end of business tomorrow.
[bookmark: _Hlk40186635]
Ms. Sullivan asked how the information is going to be communicated. Mr. Goodwin answered
that the Select Board will get a copy, it will also be on the Town’s website and posted on Town 
Social Media.


Discussion with Environmental Coordinator Re: Climate Action Plan

Virginia LeClair - Environmental Coordinator 
Deb Harrison, member of Sustainability Committee

Ms. LeClair asked Ms. Harrison to give an introduction.

	Ms. Harrison informed all that the Sustainable Dedham Climate Action and Resiliency Plan, is the culmination of a 2-year Public Planning process to create a plan for the changing climate. Ms. Harrison continued, saying that in 2018 the Environmental Department was awarded a $28,000 planning grant. Ms. Harrison stated that they hired consultants to help find Dedham’s future liabilities and strengths. The Town held several workshops with key stakeholders, to evaluate how potential climate hazards would impact infrastructure. Ms. Harrison stated that in 2019 the environmental department was awarded a $185,895 grant to complete the 2nd phase of this project, which was the creation of a climate action and resiliency plan.

	Ms. LeClair showed the new Dedham Sustainable video, which will help the committee spread the word about climate change. Ms. LeClair then explained how the dashboard functions. Ms. LeClair stated that Dedham has over 3,100 business and they play an important part in reducing Dedham’s greenhouse gas emissions. Ms. LeClair pointed out that through this plan they have identified 5 key elements:

· Reducing greenhouse gas emissions 
· Prepare for disasters 
· Prepare for climate change
· Conserve our natural resources
· Learn how to leverage funding for your business

Ms. Sullivan asked Ms. LeClair how can can educate our restaurant owners as to what 
they should be doing to recycle properly.

Ms. LeClair stated that she could put something together that would show the restaurant 
owners how to better recycle, even during COVID.

Dr. Teehan asked Ms. LeClair for an update on the Styrofoam container ban.
Ms. LeClair informed all that this is an issue that the Sustainability Committee is 
planning to take up next. Ms. LeClair added that the plastic bag working group was 
created and is eager to get started. 

Discussion w/ Moderator Re: Update on Status of Town Meeting

Town Moderator – Dan Driscoll
Mr. Driscoll stated that the Planning Group met last week and there were 4 items on the 
Agenda

1. Decide what the planning group’s recommendation would be on a location for the 
	Meeting (possibly virtual)

2. When to have it

3. Compact the Warrant (many other communities have done this)

4. Modify the Quorum?

Mr. Driscoll stated that the most used method now among Towns is the outdoor 
Meeting. 

Mr. Driscoll informed the Board on what some other Towns are doing or have done 
already. Mr. Driscoll thinks that the planning group is moving towards holding an 
outdoor meeting and the preferred place would be the Dedham High School field. Mr. 
Driscoll added that he has spoken with Laureen Goldberg, Dedham Town Counsel.
		
Mr. Driscoll informed the Board of a plan which many Towns are taking which could 
shorten the meeting, is to designate certain items on the warrant that need to 
be handled right away, those which will pass quickly and those that need attention but 
can wait until the Fall Town meeting. 

Mr. Driscoll stated that the Planning Committee decided not to change the quorum. 
Mr. Driscoll described the process in choosing a location for the Spring Town meeting.
Mr. Driscoll informed all that it looks like the date that works best, with all the meetings 
and postings is August 10, 2020.

Discussion & Vote Re: Approval of Inserts for June Billing 

Ms. MacDonald stated that the Select Board must approve any inserts that go out with
 tax mailings. Ms. MacDonald added that the next mailing goes out the end of this 
month and Jane Lepardo, Town Treasurer/Collector, is requesting that we include a 
message about Town Hall’s move. 

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the insert as described by Ms. MacDonald; 
Seconded by Ms. Sullivan. 

On the Vote: 

Ms. MacDonald - Yes
Dr. Teehan - Yes
Ms. Sullivan - Yes
Mr. Guilfoyle- Yes
Mr. MacDonald – Yes

Discussion & Vote Re: Route 1 Corridor Contract Approval

Jeremy Rosenberger, Town Planner

Mr. Rosenberger stated that he is in front of the Board looking for approval of a contract, 
an inter-municipal agreement, between the Town of Dedham and CTPS.

Mr. Rosenberger informed all that the Town of Dedham was helped by a $150,000 ear
mark by Senator Rush and Representative McMurtry, for fiscal year 2020. Mr. 
Rosenberger stated that they were notified in January 2020 by the Office of the Tourism 
Department that the Town of Dedham would be a fiscal agent of this money. Mr. 
Rosenberger informed all that he was alerted by the Tourism Department, that the 
money was waiting for him and he should execute a contract with the Tourism 
Department

Mr. Rosenberger added that the scope, that our elected Officials put forth, would 
encompass, the Marine Rotary – the Route 1 Corridor all the way to Spring 
Street/Bridge Street/VFW Rotary. Mr. Rosenberger continued, saying that between 
February and April, they have hashed out a scope of services

Mr. Rosenberger stated that he has hit a snag as the contract from the State broke 
down the payment so the Town would receive $75,000 at the beginning and $75,000 
when it has done.  Mr. Rosenberger said where we stand right now, working with Sen. 
Rush and Rep. McMurtry, we could possibly get the Tourism Department to give us the 
full amount up front. Mr. Rosenberger continued, saying that they could 
reduce the scope to $75,000.

Ms. Sullivan moved approval of entering an Intermunicipal contract with the Central 
Transportation Planning Services Group; Seconded by Ms. MacDonald. 
Ms. MacDonald asked Mr. Rosenberger if there was still a chance that we will get all the 
money up front?

Mr. Rosenberger answered that he is doing everything he can to get the full amount.


On the Vote: 

Ms. MacDonald - Yes
Dr. Teehan - Yes
Ms. Sullivan - Yes
Mr. Guilfoyle- Yes
Mr. MacDonald – Yes
										

Mr. Goodwin stated that back in November, the Board was presented with a proposal to approve 
a number, 219 Lowder Street, for a proposed Private Drive and part of that approval that the 
Board granted to use 219 Lowder Street address was to come to a Private Drive agreement.  
Mr. Goodwin informed all that this is the follow up to that and there were several conditions that 
the Board has imposed. Mr. Goodwin stated that Attorney Zahka and Town Counsel, KP Law,
have worked out the agreement to the Town’s satisfaction and agreed that it meets the intent of 
the Board, we are present this evening to have the Board approve that Private Drive Agreement. 

Ms. Sullivan stated that this action will ensure that this will be a Private Drive and cannot come
back to the Board. 

Attorney Zahka stated that this re-emphasizes that 219 Lowder Street will never be a Public 
Way. 

Dr. Teehan moved approval; Seconded by Ms. MacDonald. 

On the Vote: 

Ms. MacDonald - Yes
Dr. Teehan - Yes
Ms. Sullivan - Yes
Mr. Guilfoyle- Yes
Mr. MacDonald – Absent

Discussion & Vote Re: Private Infiltration Removal Policy

Mr. Mammone stated that this all started back in 2018, when he explained how we could move 
forward with our infiltration and inflow reduction, to keep our rates manageable and our 
assessment from the MWRA manageable. Mr. Mammone added that they had 3 presentations 
with the Select Board, they did 3 sewer inserts, a Town-wide public meeting and they had 1 
focus group where they brought in residents of Dedham who wanted to participate to help make 
the policy very amenable to the residents it would be affecting. Mr. Mammone spoke about the
Focus Group and how much of an impact it made. Mr. Mammone stated since the last meeting 
with the Select Board, in October, Mike Butler and I coordinated a Focus Group consisting of 14 
Dedham residents, to dig [image: ]deeper into the draft policy to determine what needed to be revised or 
incorporated for the final draft. John Sisson and Jessica Tracy were kind enough to moderate 
the Focus Group. As a result of this effort, there were quite a few changes that were made to the
draft version the Select Board reviewed in October. The Focus Group came up with many 
comments and suggestions that helped us shape the policy to where it stands now. Below are 
some of the changes that were made to the policy because of the Focus Group.

· We switched where the Definitions and Applicability sections came within the policy. The Focus Group felt it was better for the reader to go through the definitions before getting into the heart of the policy.
· We included additional definitions such as Infiltration, Inflow and Sewer Service since the reader may not be familiar with these terms if it was the first time seeing them.
[image: ]   The Focus Group concurred with our thought of only applying this policy to residential dwellings with four units or less to start. This represents the largest group of ratepayers. If the policy works well here, we will expand it to the reminder of the ratepayers.
· We added a statement that the video inspections of private laterals would be available upon request.
· The Focus Group thought that our original fee of $25 per quarter for those that did not return the "Right of Entry and Release Agreement" within 60 days was too lenient and the majority of the Focus Group suggested that it be raised to $100 per quarter. Some even suggest $250 per quarter, but we went with the majority.
· [image: ][image: ][image: ][image: ]A statement was included to better define the I-year limited warranty.
	The best part of the focus group was the appreciation that the volunteers expressed about being included in the policy making process. They hope that future policies generated in Town that affect the residents have some form of Focus Group as well. Every volunteer said this was a great use of their time. Mr. Mammone briefed the Board
	as to the paperwork that will go out to residents who will be affected.

Mr. Mammone stated that he is basically hoping that the Select Board would be supportive of the
new policy and allow Leon Goodwin, Sewer Commissioner, to endorse this as part of Sewer 
Regulations that we have.

Michael Butler gave Mr. Mammone and his team some well deserved credit. Mr. Butler also 
pointed out that Dedham has not had a sewer cost increase in 12 years. Mr. Butler added that 
Mr. Mammone and his staff have a great plan for stopping leaks and staying ahead of potential 
issues/problems.

Mr. MacDonald moved to accept the adoption of the Private Infiltration Removal Policy as 
Outlined; Seconded by Ms. Sullivan. 

On the Vote: 

Ms. MacDonald - Yes
Dr. Teehan - Yes
Ms. Sullivan - Yes
Mr. Guilfoyle- Yes
Mr. MacDonald – Yes

Discussion & Vote Re: Emergency Spending Approval
Mr. Goodwin stated that this agenda item is relative to some expenditure issues that we have 
either already had or anticipate prior to the end of the fiscal year, relative to unanticipated 
emergency expenditures pursuant to both the Governor’s declaration of emergency and the 
local declaration of emergency, for example – overtime, purchases of PPE and other actions that 
have been taken relative to COVID 19 Pandemic. Mr. Goodwin added that he is establishing a 
special revenue fund to account for those expenditures and the revenue that we are expecting. 
Mr. Goodwin added that we should send in this request for emergency spending authorization to 
the DLS, so that just in case the Cares Act and the FEMA funding does not come through before 
September and impacts our free cash. Ms. MacDonald asked Mr. Goodwin if he had a sense of 
what the costs have been or how they have spread out across those areas. 

Mr. Goodwin stated that he doesn’t have it off hand but he can explain what the replacement 
costs are. Mr. Goodwin informed all that there was several staff members that were out, either 
due to COVID or because of quarantine, so the replacement cost would be bringing in 
replacement staff to cover those positions. 

Mr. MacDonald pointed out that the $850,000 is just until June 30, 2020 and the funding 
for the CARES Act, the allocation for the Town of Dedham is good until December 31, 
2020. Mr. MacDonald stated that Mr. Goodwin has applied for the first amount of money 
and will apply for the additional monies as we go forward. 

Mr. Goodwin informed all that Dedham was eligible for about 2.3 million dollars under the 
CARES Act and have received our first CARES Act payment of $480,000.

Dr. Teehan moved approval; Seconded by Ms. MacDonald.

On the Vote: 

Ms. MacDonald - Yes
Dr. Teehan - Yes
Ms. Sullivan - Yes
Mr. Guilfoyle- Yes
Mr. MacDonald – Yes

Exit Interview - FY’19 Audit w Powers & Sullivan

Renee Davis – Powers & Sullivan - Audit Engagement Partner 
Rebecca Gamsby – Powers & Sullivan – Manager on-site for audit

Ms. Davis stated that the scope of the audit is so we can give an opinion on your Financial 
Statements. Ms. Davis informed all that all the information they use comes from Dedham’s 
Finance Department. Ms. Davis explained that they audit for compliance with laws and 
Regulations. Ms. Davis stated that they assist in putting the Financial Statement together and 
then work with management so they can take full responsibility for the work. Ms. Davis stated 
that Dedham’s prior year CAFR, received a certificate of achievement for excellence in Financial 
Reporting. Ms. Davis stated that this year the Town decided not to submit s CAFR to the 
GFOA. Ms. Davis added that the Financial Statements submitted are accurate. Ms. Davis 
explained that Dedham’s numbers came in positive revenue came in at about 2.3 million over 
and expenditures were under by about & 4.4 million. FY’19 was a strong year as there is $16.7 
million in the Stabilization fund.  Ms. Davis stated that the General Stabilization fund was almost 
$7 million and the Reyes fund was almost $10 million. 

Long term liabilities – the Town has pre-funded OPEB almost $20 million which has left 
the Town with an unfunded liability of about $52 million. Ms. Davis stated that Dedham’s
discount rate went from 7.5 down to 7.25 and the Town has changed its mortality table. 
Ms. Davis added that the single audit report was filed timely and it was unmodified 
opinions. Ms. Davis stated that she would like to go over the final report which is the 
Management Letter that had no material weaknesses. Ms. MacDonald asked Ms. Davis 
to explain where we are in embracing MUNIS considering the change of Finance 
Director as well as IT. Ms. Davis answered that she knows that the previous Finance 
Director was planning on implementing almost every module in MUNIS. Ms. Davis 
stated that she would not feel comfortable being involved as she is not familiar with 
the financial plan for Dedham. 

Mr. Goodwin stated that just before the previous Director left, they did roll out additional 
permissions and they hope that even more will be rolled out after the new Finance 
Director is hired. 

Mr. MacDonald explained that the previous Finance Director did not want to do a CAFR, 
but hopes to get back to including one on the 20/20 report. Mr. MacDonald agreed with 
Ms. MacDonald, saying that MUNIS should be used to its full capacities. Mr. MacDonald 
stated that he would like to look at the Town’s lock box operation. 

Ms. Davis thanked the Board for inviting her to the meeting. 

Discussion Re: Closing Dedham Square (Votes may be taken)

Mr. MacDonald stated that the Town has inspected 26 locations, 11 have opened and are 
operating outside and many more in the next few days will be doing the same. Mr. MacDonald 
went over the fine points of blocking off spaces in Dedham Square and relayed concerns and 
suggestions Chief D’Etremont and Chief Spillane had.

Ms. Sullivan asked for more details regarding the Jersey barriers. 

Mr. MacDonald explained how the barriers would be moved into and out of position. Mr. 
MacDonald explained further where the barriers would be placed.

Ms. MacDonald stated that there are a number of details to figure out but she thinks there is an
opportunity, particularly in the summer when there is less traffic, there will be more opportunities 
to try out new ideas.  
Dr. Teehan heard opinions from both proponents and opponents and believes the Board should 
give residents and business owners a chance to voice their opinion.

Amy Haelsen – Exec Director Dedham Square Circle and Dedham resident, Precinct 6.		
Ms. Haelsen stated that this topic would not be brought up until the outdoor seating was 
up and running for a while. Ms. Haelsen added she was thinking this meeting would 
happen some time in July, which would have given more time for her to reach out to the 
merchants. Ms. Haelsen informed all that Dedham Square’s position is that more 
discussions need to take place with the individual merchants before Dedham Square 
Circle can fully support a plan like this.

Marykate Petrie – 80 Robinwood Road – owns The Cut Stop in Dedham Square. 

Ms. Petrie stated that she thinks this is a safety issue especially for the Fire
Department.

George Panagopoulos – 34 Winstead Avenue – Business owner rep. on the Dedham 
Square Planning and Steering Committee as well as Dedham House of Pizza, 376 
Washington Street, Co-owner.  Mr. Panagopoulos listed some names of Dedham 
Square businesses stating that they are against the proposed closing of High Street and 
would like to keep it open, 24/7.

Meg Duncan - 51 Martin Bates Street

Why would not the businesses be able to expand into the street area.

Mr. MacDonald stated that the restaurants that sell alcohol, can only do so within the footprint of
the business. Discussions regarding the possible scenarios of seating and service continued. 

Town Manager’s Report (including COVID Task Force(s) & Ames Updates) 

· Town staff working with restaurants around Town to do inspections 
· Allows restaurant owners to get outdoor seating
· This is critical for them
· Moving to new Town hall
· building closed tomorrow
· Governor Baker’s fazes
· No task force meeting this week

Action by SB:  

Minutes

Approval of Minutes (4/9/20)

Mr. MacDonald moved approval; Seconded by Ms. Sullivan.

On the Vote: 

Ms. MacDonald - Yes
Dr. Teehan - Yes
Ms. Sullivan - Yes
Mr. Guilfoyle - Yes
Mr. MacDonald – Yes

PILOT Payments

Atrius Health - $36,687
MIT- $32,220
Mr. MacDonald moved acceptance; Seconded by Ms. Sullivan.

Discussion took place regarding the PILOT Payments.

On the Vote: 

Ms. MacDonald - Yes
Dr. Teehan - Yes
Ms. Sullivan - Yes
Mr. Guilfoyle - Yes
Mr. MacDonald – Yes

Acceptance of Gifts 

Youth Commission
$300 - from Dedham Rotary Club
$15,000 – from Ripples of Hope

Dr. Teehan moved approval; Seconded by Mr. MacDonald.

On the Vote: 

Ms. MacDonald - Yes
Dr. Teehan - Yes
Ms. Sullivan - Yes
Mr. Guilfoyle - Yes
Mr. MacDonald – Yes


Mr. Goodwin acknowledged Town Clerk Paul Munchbach and his staff have been working 
extremely hard to get ready for the election on Saturday June 28, 2020. 

Mr. MacDonald informed all that even though the Town Staff are moving to the new Town Hall 
tomorrow, the Polling location will remain at 26 Bryant Street (“Old Town Hall”).

Old/New Business*

Dr. Teehan spoke about honoring Juneteenth and black history. Mr. Goodwin, Ms. 
MacDonald and Ms. Baker wrote a proclamation which Ms. MacDonald read.
Ms. MacDonald asked when will the Board see the draft parking management plan?

Mr. Goodwin stated that he will have an update at the next Board meeting.

Ms. MacDonald asked that dates get confirmed to have Lauren Bailey, HR 
Director and Mike D’Etremont, Police Chief present before the Board to discuss the 
data, demographics and hiring practices and use of force and training around 
biases. 

Ms. MacDonald stated that they received word that the Attorney General has approved 
our Zoning By-Law, relative to the sale of firearms.   

Ms. MacDonald continued, saying that before the Pandemic we had posted an opening
on the Open Space Committee. The applicants are in limbo, so in the next week or so
if we could bring them in front of the Board in the next week or so and get that position 
filled.

The Board received an email from a resident who was taking issue with the dumping 
outside and around the donation bins. Ms. MacDonald requested that the Building 
Commissioner reach out to any property owners that should be maintaining and are 
collecting rent from those donation bins and remind them that they have a responsibility. 

Mr. MacDonald stated that any resident that has had their totters damaged can get a 
new one by calling Waste Management. 

Ms. Sullivan sends her condolences to the family of retired Deputy Fire Chief Robert
Krug. 

Mr. MacDonald moved to adjourn the meeting; Seconded by Ms. Sullivan.

On the Vote: 

Ms. MacDonald - Yes
Dr. Teehan - Yes
Ms. Sullivan - Yes
Mr. Guilfoyle - Yes
Mr. MacDonald – Yes

The meeting adjourned at 8:48pm.

The next Meeting is scheduled for Thursday June 25, 2020. This is to certify that the 
above is a true and accurate record of the minutes of the Selectmen’s Meeting held on 
June 18, 2020 which minutes were approved on October 22, 2020.
																			
_________________________		Dennis J. Guilfoyle. – Chairman
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